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PARK CITY MUNICPAL CORPORATION 
HISTORIC PRESERVATION BOARD 
MINUTES OF MAY 4, 2016 
 
BOARD MEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE:  David White, Cheryl Hewett, Puggy 
Holmgren, Doug Stephens  
 
EX OFFICIO:   Bruce Erickson, Anya Grahn, Hannah Turpen, Ashley Scarff,  
Polly Samuels Mclean, Louis Rodriguez 
 
________________________________________________________________ 
 
ROLL CALL 
Chair White called the meeting to order at 5:06 p.m. and noted that all Board 
Members were present except for Jack Hodgkins and Lola Beatlebrox who were 
excused.            
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
 
April 6, 2016 
 
MOTION:  Board Member Holmgren moved to APPROVE the minutes of April 6, 
2016 as written.  Board Member Stephens seconded the motion. 
 
VOTE:  The motion passed unanimously.  
 
PUBLIC COMMUNICATIONS 
There were no comments. 
 
STAFF/BOARD COMMUNICATIONS      
 
Planning Director Bruce Erickson reported that Hope Melville had resigned from 
the Historic Preservation Board.   Two Board Members, Lola Beatlebrox and 
Jack Hodgkins were absent this evening; however, per the LMC the HPB still had 
a quorum.   
 
Director Erickson noted that May is Historic Preservation Month and he 
expressed appreciation to Anya Grahn and Hannah Turpen, the Historic 
Preservation Team, for their time and effort.     
 
CONTINUATIONS – (Public Hearing and continue to date specified) 
 
1259 Norfolk Avenue – Determination of Significance   (Application PL-15-02645) 
 
Planner Turpen reported that the Staff and the property owner were requesting a 
continuance to August 3rd; not June 1st and stated on the agenda.      
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Chair White opened the public hearing.  There were no comments.  Chair White 
closed the public hearing.  
 
MOTION:  Board Member Holmgren moved to CONTINUE the determination of 
Significance of 1259 Norfolk Avenue to August 3, 2016.  Board Member 
Stephens seconded the motion. 
 
VOTE:  The motion passed unanimously.  
   
REGULAR AGENDA – Discussion, Public Hearing and Possible Action  
 
1. 823 Norfolk – Reconstruction and Material Deconstruction—Landmark 

Site.  The applicant is proposing to reconstruct the historic shed. In 
addition, the applicant will be removing non-historic shed, removing non-
historic retaining walls, removing the roof for structural upgrades, 
removing non-historic windows and doors, removing two historic 
chimneys, removing non-historic foundation, and removing non-historic 
porch elements and historic porch roof.    (Application PL-15-02909) 

 
Planner Anya Grahn introduced Jonathan DeGray, the project architect, and the 
homeowner, Jeremy Sheppe. 
 
Planner Grahn noted that the HPB would be looking at this project in two phases.  
The first is reconstruction, which is to be reviewed per the Land Management 
Code requirements of 15-11-15 as outlined in the Staff report.  The second 
review is the typical material deconstruction review.   
 
Planner Grahn stated that the owner would like to remove a non-historic shed on 
the site that was most likely built in the 1980s or 1990s.  She asked if the HPB 
needed to discuss whether or not to allow the shed to be removed.   
 
Assistant City Attorney McLean clarified that a site visit was noticed but only two 
HPB members attended.  Therefore, it was not considered a site visit because 
there was not a quorum present.  However, the two Board members who did 
attend were given a tour of the house.  It was open to the public and no 
discussion took place.  Ms. McLean stated that the Members who were there 
could update the Board on what they saw.   
 
Board Member Holmgren was not opposed to removing the non-historic barn.  
Board Member Stephens concurred.  
 
Planner Grahn remarked that the second issue for discussion was reconstructing 
the historic barn along Crescent Tram.  It was built in 1907 and is very poor 
condition.  Michelle Downer, the Deputy Building Official, had looked at the 
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structure and found it to be dangerous and behind repair.  The Staff had looked 
at panelization, but due to the amount of racking that is going on and the walls 
settling in different directions, Ms. Downer found that it was behind panelization.  
Another reason was due to the condition of the siding, which is fairly rotted.   
 
Planner Grahn explained that the HPB has to find that the proposed 
reconstruction meets LMC 15-11-15.  The Staff analysis could be found on page 
43 of the Staff report.   The HPB must find that the historic building and/or 
structures were found by the Chief Building Official to be hazard and dangerous.  
Planner Grahn noted that Michelle Downard is the Chief Building Officials 
designee.  Ms. Downard had submitted a letter stating that she found the 
structure to be hazardous and dangerous.  Planner Grahn stated that the HPB 
must also find that the structure cannot be made safe and/or serviceable through 
repair. 
 
Planner Grahn reported that the applicant had provided a physical conditions 
report showing the decaying condition of the building, as well as a structural 
engineer’s note describing the amount of racking and uneven settling of the barn.   
 
Planner Grahn noted that third criteria is that the form features, detailing, 
placement, orientation and location of the historic building and/or structure will be 
accurately depicted by means of new construction, based on as-built measured 
drawings, historical records and/or current or historic photographs.  The plans 
were included in the Staff report.  Planner Grahn stated that the applicant was 
proposing to reconstruct the barn with new materials and any materials that can 
be salvaged.   
 
The Staff found that this would be an accurate reconstruction based on the plans 
submitted.  Mr. DeGray was available to answer questions. 
 
Director Erickson asked back to which era the barn would be restored.  Planner 
Grahn replied that it would how it currently exists, which is pretty much 
untouched as it was in 1907.  Unlike other sheds and barns around town, this 
barn has not been altered or improved.   
 
Jonathan DeGray, project architect, stated that the intent of the plan would be to 
replicate the building as it exists today in terms of form; not changing any of the 
elevations of the building and matching all of the siding material and 
fenestrations of the structure as they exist today.  The barn would look like it 
does now but in a form that has an actual structural foundation and meets the 
Code in terms of a safe, habitable building.   
 
Mr. DeGray stated that the problem with the structure as it currently exists is that 
portions of the building are in fairly good shape; however other portions are in 
terrible condition and mainly below the floor line.  In the Crescent Tram location 
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the building has been sitting in the dirt since the time Crescent Tram was 
elevated to the elevation that it is now, which adjoins the building at 
approximately three feet up the rear wall of the structure.  Mr. DeGray stated 
that, combined with the supporting structure below the floor, the twisting of the 
building, and the condition of the siding all led to the direction for how this was 
proposed.   
 
Chair White opened the public hearing.                                      
 
There were no comments. 
 
Chair White closed the public hearing. 
         
Board Member Hewett noted that the barn was currently sitting on the dirt and 
she asked if would be on a basement and whether it would attach into the house.  
Mr. DeGray replied that it currently attaches into the house and that would 
remain.  It would put on a full foundation.  Ms. Hewett asked if it would be a room 
of the house.  Mr. DeGray answered yes.  Chair White clarified that it would be a 
room below the main floor.   He understood that the barn has two levels.  Mr. 
DeGray stated that it has two levels currently; one at the roof level and one up in 
the gable.  Planner Grahn referred to page 90 of the Staff report which showed 
that the new basement below the barn would be living space.  It will have patio 
doors and a window, and that would be discussed as part of the materials 
deconstruction rather than the reconstruction of the barn.   
 
Board Member Stephens read from page 44 of the Staff report, ―The exterior 
walls consist of 2 x 4 non-historic framing covered with 1‖ thick wood plank‖.  
That language indicates that the construction of the building is different from what 
he thought when he was inside the building.  Mr. DeGray stated that the 12‖ 
planking material is on the inside, and then the exterior siding.  Mr. Stephens 
thought the materials used on the outside were historic.  Mr. DeGray replied that 
it was 2 x 4 construction which is historic siding that was typically used.   
 
Board Member Stephens stated that he struggles with the idea of tearing down 
structures and recreating them.   The main issue on this particular building was 
not the interior construction; but rather deterioration of the siding on the outside.  
Mr. Stephens was concerned that it was so deteriorated that when they try to pull 
it off it would split and could not be reused.  He understood that the new siding 
would be a replica of the old siding.  Mr. Stephen stated that aside from this 
particular building, he was concerned about going down a path where people 
from the Building Department and the engineers deem buildings to be unsafe 
and not able to be repaired, and the solution is to tear down and replicate.  Mr. 
Stephens preferred not to see replications taking place.  
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Mr. Stephens was unsure how to address his concerns with this particular 
structure.  He was not sure what the advantage would be for this building.  The 
siding on the south side and the west side is so far gone there is no choice but to 
replace it.   Once they start replacing all the siding on the building they end up 
with a new building.   If they have a new building, he questioned the point of 
saving the 2 x 4 framing inside.   Mr. Stephens was uncomfortable with the fact 
that an engineer has said this building is unsafe because it has been sitting there 
for years and years and it has been carrying the snow load.  He believed that for 
every expert that says the building is unsafe, he could find one who thinks the 
building could be made safe.  Mr. Stephens clarified that his issue is how to 
replace the siding on this building and avoid tearing down the entire building, 
because he worried about setting this precedent for the future.  He pointed out 
that if this truly was an unsafe building it would have been red tagged as being 
unsafe to enter.  
 
Mr. Stephens pointed out that all of the historic buildings are difficult to work with.  
He asked if there was some way to maneuver the direction more subtly down 
that path as opposed to the answer being to tear down and build a new one.  Mr. 
Stephens understood that the City Council has given that option but it was not 
one he would like to use often.   
 
Planner Grahn understood Mr. Stephen’s concern.  However, they have to make 
sure that the decision, either pro-reconstruction or against it, has to meet the 
criteria of the LMC and the findings have to be made.  Mr. DeGray agreed that 
siding was an issue, and there are framework elements that could be save.  
However, he questioned the integrity of the floor they were standing on as it went 
into Crescent Tram.  From that level down as the supporting elements go into the 
dirt, he did not believe any of that material was salvageable.   Mr. Stephens did 
not disagree, but there are few historic homes in town where it is adequate and 
meets current Code.  Mr. Stephens clarified that he was not questioning the best 
way to approach this situation in terms of construction or demolition. His concern 
was more from the standpoint of precedent because whatever they decide for 
this proposal will be used by other architects to argue in favor of their proposals.   
 
Director Erickson suggested that they look at the Findings of Fact and Conditions 
of Approval for this reconstruction and craft the findings strong enough to 
suggest that this is the right approach for this barn specifically, and it should not 
be generally applied going forward except as the LMC allows.  Mr. Stephens 
asked if there was something specific about this building that is different from 
others.  Director Erickson stated that one difference is the proximity to Crescent 
Tram.  The second is the fact that it is a barn rather than a house, and there are 
not many barns left.  He recalled a statement in the Staff report about reusing as 
much material as possible, and Planner Grahn had drafted a condition of 
approval requiring that.   
 



Historic Preservation Board Meeting 

May 4, 2016 

 

 

6 

Planner Grahn read Finding of Fact #6 on page 61 of the Staff report, ―The 
proposal to reconstruct complies with LMC 15-11-15, reconstruction of a historic 
building or historic structure.  Deputy Chief Building Official Michelle Downard 
inspected the site on April 14, 2016, and found the structure to be hazardous or 
dangerous based on its visible leaning, failing foundation, and overall poor 
condition. The applicant’s structural engineer has also found that the building 
cannot be made safe and/or serviceable through repair due to the significant 
racking of the building and the stress on existing materials. Finally, the applicant 
proposes to reconstruct the barn based on documentation and physical evidence 
to facilitate an accurate re-creation‖.  
 
Planner Grahn read from Condition of Approval #2 on page 63, which applies not 
only to the barn, but also the rest of the site. ―Where the historic exterior 
materials cannot be repaired, they will be replaced with materials that match the 
original in all respects: scale, dimension, texture, profile, material and finish. Prior 
to replacement, the applicant shall demonstrate to the Historic Preservation 
Planner that the materials are no longer safe and/or serviceable and cannot be 
repaired to a safe and/or serviceable condition‖. 
 
Planner Grahn stated that if they were looking at just the barn, they would want 
to modify Condition of Approval #2 and Finding of Fact #6.  
 
Board Member Stephens asked if the interior floor level on the barn would remain 
the same or whether it would be moved up.  Mr. DeGray stated that the intention 
is to leave the interior floor level as it exists.  It is slightly over 8 feet.  Mr. 
Stephens assumed there would be a drop from the road down to that floor level.  
Mr. DeGray stated that the proposal is to take out the existing door, bring the 
foundation up to street level and then replicate the door as a non-functional door.  
He noted that currently the door opens directly on to the street and their proposal 
would eliminate that fall-off.  
 
Planner Grahn noted that the exhibit on page 91 showed the relationship with the 
street.  She stated that the street has been raised significantly from its original 
height and only about half of the barn door is visible from the street.  The window 
opens up nearly at street level.   
 
Board Member Stephens was not opposed to following Director Erickson’s 
suggestion; but his concern was with findings of fact and conclusions of law 
where they ask the applicant to save the material.  He has had to remove that 
type of siding that was unprotected for years and it is very dry.  He looked at the 
siding closely when they visited the site and he would not be surprised if during 
the construction process the applicant realizes that none of the material can be 
saved.  If that occurs, that would change the specifics particular to this project. 
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Assistant City Attorney McLean stated that it was difficult to resolve the concern 
with a condition of approval because the applicant is asking for reconstruction.  
She understood from the comments that Mr. Stephens was not convinced that 
the second criteria, ―the historic building or structure cannot be made safe and/or 
serviceable through repair‖, might not apply; because there is a possibility that it 
could be made safe.  Ms. Mclean stated that if panelization is a potential option, 
that would be a different application with its own findings.  Ms. McLean 
suggested that the applicant could move forward with the panelization and if 
there is evidence that those materials could not be saved, the HPB could re-look 
at it at that point.      
 
Board Member Stephen thought panelization was less likely because the siding 
is destroyed on the outside.  The issue is once you start removing the siding 
where do you stop.  Director Erickson understood that Mr. Stephens was saying 
that this particular barn could not be found to be repairable and it would have to 
be reconstructed.   However, these same criteria could not be applied across all 
the buildings.   Mr. Stephens stated that it was very clear that the siding could not 
be repaired and it needs to be replaced.  He clarified that his concern was not 
about this particular barn.  He was concerned about other applications in the 
future where an engineer makes the judgment that a structure is unsafe and 
cannot be repaired.  Mr. Stephens reiterated that his primary concern was setting 
a precedent.   
 
Chair White noted that the official from the Building Department and a structural 
engineer made the same determination.  He asked if Mr. Stephens was asking 
for another opinion.  Board Member Stephens answered no.  He has personally 
been in homes with Chair White that were more unsafe that this barn, but that 
was not his issue.   
 
Assistant City Attorney McLean commented on the issue of precedent.  She 
stated that Codes are living documents and they can always be changed to 
better reflect certain standards.   For this particular application she suggested 
adding a condition of approval indicating that it is clear that such a large portion 
of the building will have to be destroyed, but whatever portions can be saved 
shall be saved.   
 
Board Member Stephens stated that he would feel more comfortable if the 
Findings did not refer to the engineer’s opinion or to Michelle Downard’s 
inspection of the property.  In this particular situation, because the siding was not 
maintained at all for decades and decades, the siding is not salvageable.  Once 
that siding is removed there is no historic fabric left on the house.  He agreed that 
the applicant should be able to replicate the building only because the siding is 
not salvageable at all.  However, the reason it is not salvageable is because no 
one maintained it over the years.  He believed that was a narrow situation in Old 
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Town because most of the buildings have been painted or protected in some 
way.   
 
Assistant City Attorney McLean stated that very specific in the Code must be met 
to allow for reconstruction.   She noted that the first criteria explicitly states that 
the structure has to be found to be hazardous or dangerous by the Chief Building 
Official pursuant to this specific Chapter of the LMC, as well as parts of the 
International Building Code.  Board Member Stephens understood and was 
comfortable with the reference to Michelle Downard remaining in the Finding.   
Ms. McLean thought there might be different pieces of evidence that may support 
Criteria two, that the building cannot be made safe and/or serviceable through 
repair and is not salvageable.  Mr. Stephens remarked that serviceable was the 
key word because they were not dealing with safety.  It cannot be serviceable 
because they could not not create a membrane on the outside.  
 
Assistant City Attorney McLean suggested that Mr. Stephens craft a Finding of 
Fact based on his own personal observation of the condition of the materials and 
what the project architect has reflected.  That would eliminate the concern of only 
relying on an opinion by a structural engineer.  
 
Director Erickson stated that if Board Member Stephens was comfortable with 
Ms. McLean’s suggestion, the Board could move forward with their discussion 
and he would draft a Finding to reflect Mr. Stephen’s assessment of why the 
building could not be made serviceable.  Mr. Stephens believed that if the 
concern was not about the building being safe there was no reason to reference 
the structural engineer’s report.   
 
Planner Grahn asked if there was consensus among the Board to favor 
reconstruction and adding a finding of fact as suggested.  The Board concurred.   
 
Planner Grahn moved the discussion to material deconstruction.  The request is 
to remove and reconstruct the stone and concrete retaining walls along the site.  
She noted that observed during the site visit and as indicated on the physical 
conditions report, the walls are shifting and moving.  Planner Grahn stated that 
the roof structure has been found to be inadequate and the applicant proposes to 
reconstruct the roof.  She explained that wherever possible they would sister the 
existing beams with new material so the whole structure will not have to be 
removed.  However, if they find through selective demolition that the roof is 
beyond repair, Condition of Approval #2 was added to state, ―Should the 
applicant’s structural engineer find that existing roof structure of the house 
cannot be sistered with new structural members following additional interior 
demolition, the applicant shall provide a structural engineer’s report to the 
Planning and Building Departments for review prior to completing any demolition 
and reconstruction of the historic roof‖.  Planner Grahn stated that the rear 
additions are very short and do not meet ceiling height.  Since it is on the rear the 
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applicant was proposing to increase the height of the walls of the back addition in 
order to raise the ceiling height in that area.  She did not believe doing so would 
have an impact on the historic value of the house because it is on the rear and 
would only be visible from Crescent Tram.  The integrity of the house is from the 
Norfolk Avenue façade.   Planner Grahn noted that the applicant was proposing 
to maintain the primary chimney on the main north/south ridge of the cross wing 
house.  The applicant was proposing to remove another chimney on the rear of 
the house.  Planner Grahn stated that for the most part all of the exterior walls 
are going to be sistered with new lumber from the interior.  The exterior walls 
themselves will not be changed, except for the portion of the rear addition where 
the walls will be lifted to create the additional ceiling height.  
 
Planner Grahn noted that this house historically had a box bay window on the 
façade.  The applicant is proposing to remove the existing bay windows that were 
likely installed in the 1940s or 1950s, and to restore the box bay window which 
will bring back some integrity to the house.  Planner Grahn stated that the 
foundation will also need to be replaced.  Concrete blocks that hold up the house 
are located in an existing crawl space; however, it is in poor condition and will 
need to be replaced.  Planner Grahn referred to the porch noted that the 
applicant was proposing to remove the 1940s and 1950s steel columns and 
railing, as well as the concrete block that holds up the porch, and replace it with 
wood columns and wood railings as it was historically.  
 
Planner Grahn indicated where the applicant was proposing to change some 
windows on the house.  Two ribbon windows on the south elevation will be 
replaced with two double-hung windows.  There is also a non-historic enclosed 
porch on that elevation.  The 1950s wood windows will be replaced with double-
hung windows to give it the appearance of a sleeping porch. On the north 
elevation three windows are located beyond the midpoint and towards the back 
of the house.  Since that wall is right up against the property line the applicant 
proposes to remove those windows and cover it with matching siding.  The 
streets are not visible from the street and removing them would not have an 
impact.   
 
Planner Grahn stated that the front door of the house is not original and the 
applicant was proposing to put in a new door based on historic photographs.  
They were also proposing to remove a door to the enclosed porch and replace it 
with a window.  That porch would no longer have an exterior access.    
 
Planner Grahn stated that the final changes were on the barn.  Because the barn 
is currently not habitable and it will be turned into living space, the windows will 
be modified.  The first window is where the barn door exists now on the second 
level.  The applicant was proposing to remove the barn door but reconstruct it to 
look like a sliding door that has been pulled open.  There will be a window in that 
opening.  The lower window will remain blocked in as it currently is now because 
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it is at street level.  On the new foundation the applicant will put in a window and 
patio doors.   
 
Board Member Stephens asked if the front door replacement would be the same 
size.  Mr. DeGray replied that it would be in the same opening.  Mr. Stephens 
understood that the structure was actually a barn at one point in time.  Planner 
Grahn believed it was.  Mr. Stephens asked if the siding and the rough-cut 2 x 4s 
were added while it was a barn or whether it might have been done when it was 
converted to housing.  He had observed that the rough cut 2 x 4s were old.  Mr. 
DeGray had no idea when it was modified.  Mr. Stephen stated that there was no 
evidence that the siding had ever been painted, which is typical for an old barn.  
He asked how that would be handled in the process. 
 
Planner Grahn stated that she and Mr. DeGray had a discussion about this 
because there is concern in the community that when these buildings get 
reconstructed they lose their integrity because they do not look old or look 
historic.  They had talked about using cedar siding with an acid wash that would 
turn it gray.   Mr. DeGray stated that the pink house behind the No Name was 
actually corn blasted, and that was another technique that could be used to 
rough up the siding.  Mr. Stephens clarified that the intent is to do some 
technique that would keep the same character as a barn.  He suggested that it 
be included as a condition of approval. 
 
Director Erickson asked if the findings or conditions state that the barn will not be 
painted.  Planner Grahn offered to add a condition of approval stating that the 
barn shall be corn blasted and have an antique look to it.  Mr. Stephens advised 
against naming a specific technique.  He only wanted to make sure that the 
structure retains its barn-like character. Director Erickson agreed that the 
condition only needed to restrict painting.  Planner Grahn and Mr. DeGray could 
work together to find the best technique. Mr. DeGray suggested that the 
condition could specify stain and a treatment to maintain the rustic appearance of 
the structure and its barn-like quality.  Director Erickson pointed out that this was 
a reconstruction as opposed to a materials deconstruction.  He clarified that they 
could not be this precise on a deconstruction.   
 
After further discussion, the Condition #7 was drafted as follows:  ―The siding on 
the barn shall not be painted. The final treatment of the siding shall retain its 
rustic quality to the satisfaction of the Historic Preservation Planner and Planning 
Director‖.   The Board was comfortable with that language.   
 
Chair White opened the public hearing on the materials deconstruction on the 
house. 
 
There were no comments. 
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Chair White closed the public hearing.  
 
Director Erickson referred to the earlier discussion for a finding of fact related to 
the reconstruction of the barn.   He inserted the following sentence after the 
second sentence in Finding of Fact #6, ―Based on personal observation by a 
member of the Historic Preservation Board, the exterior siding has not been 
painted or maintained for a number of years; therefore the barn cannot be made 
serviceable‖.   The Board was comfortable with that language.       
 
MOTION: Board Member Stephens moved APPROVE the reconstruction of the 
historic barn and material deconstruction of the non-historic materials at 823 
Norfolk Avenue, pursuant to the Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and 
Conditions of Approval as amended.  Board Member Hewett seconded the 
motion. 
 
VOTE:  The motion passed unanimously. 
 
Findings of Fact – 823 Norfolk Avenue        
 
1. The property is located at 823 Norfolk Avenue. 
 
2. The site is designated as Landmark on the Historic Sites Inventory. 
 
3. Based on Sanborn Fire Map analysis, the house was constructed c.1900. 
Following its initial construction, several additions were constructed on the rear 
elevation of the original cross-wing form. The existing historic barn, located at the 
northwest corner of the property and adjacent to Crescent Tram, was constructed 
c.1907. 
 
4. On February 16, 2016, the Planning Department received a Historic District 
Design Review (HDDR) application for the renovation of the historic house and 
reconstruction of the historic barn at 823 Norfolk Avenue; the application was 
deemed complete on February 22, 2016. The HDDR application is still under 
review by the Planning Department. 
 
5. The applicant proposes to reconstruct the historic c.1907 wood barn located 
on the northwest corner of the site. 
 
6. The proposal to relocate complies with LMC 15-11-15 Reconstruction of a 
Historic Building or Historic Structure. Deputy Chief Building Official Michelle 
Downard inspected the site on April 14, 2016, and found the structure to be 
hazardous or dangerous based on its visible leaning, failing foundation, and 
overall poor condition. Based on personal observation by a member of the 
Historic Preservation Board, the exterior siding has not been painted or 
maintained for a number of years; therefore the barn cannot be made 
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serviceable. The applicant’s structural engineer has also found that the building 
cannot be made safe and/or serviceable through repair due to the significant 
racking of the building and the stress on existing materials. Finally, the applicant 
proposes to reconstruct the barn based on documentation and physical evidence 
to facilitate an accurate recreation. 
 
7. The applicant intends to remove existing stacked stone retaining walls that 
frame the north, east, and south edges of the front yard as well as the concrete 
retaining walls along the west and south property lines of the rear yard. The 
structural engineer has found that these walls are shifting significantly, 
sometimes as much as 5 to 12 inches horizontally. The proposed material 
deconstruction is required for the renovation of the site and the proposed exterior 
changes will not damage or destroy the exterior architectural features of the 
subject property which are compatible with the character of the historic site and 
are not included in the proposed scope of work. 
 
8. The applicant proposes to maintain the original roof form on the historic house, 
but re-evaluate the roof structure with the structural engineer following further 
interior demolition. The applicant also proposes to raise the roof on the c.1907 
and post-1927 rear additions of the house. The proposed scope of work mitigates 
any impact to the visual character of the neighborhood as this modification to the 
west elevation is not visible from the primary right-of-way, Norfolk Avenue. 
Further, the proposed restructuring of the roof will not impact the architectural 
integrity or historical significance of the building as viewed from Norfolk Avenue. 
 
9. The applicant is proposing to remove and reconstruct the historic brick 
chimney on the north-south stem wing and remove a brick chimney constructed 
on an early rear addition. The proposed scope of work for restoring the historic 
chimney will mitigate any impacts that will occur to the structural integrity of the 
object. The demolition of the second chimney is acceptable as this chimney is 
non-contributory to the historic integrity and historic significance of the structure 
or site to be removed. 
 
10. The applicant will remove and reconstruct the walls on the west and south 
elevation in order to increase the height of the roof on the c.1907 and post-1927 
rear additions. The proposed scope of work mitigates any impacts that will occur 
to the historical significance of the building,; any impact that will occur to the 
architectural integrity of the building; and any impact that will compromise the 
structural stability of the historic building. 
 
11. The applicant will remove a portion of the front Norfolk façade of the historic 
house’s original east-west cross wing in order to reconstruct the box bay window 
that was removed after 1930. The partial demolition of this existing wall is 
necessary to construct the box bay and is required as part of the restoration of 
this key feature. 
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12. The existing c.1940 foundation of the historic houses is comprised of stacked 
stone and timbers and unreinforced masonry. The applicant will remove this 
foundation and replace it with a new poured concrete foundation. The proposed 
foundation work will not damage or destroy the exterior architectural features of 
the subject property. 
 
13. The existing porch on the Norfolk façade consists of an elevated concrete 
deck and unreinforced masonry block foundation, ornamental iron columns, iron 
railing, and concrete steps that were constructed c.1940. The historic roof dates 
from c.1900. The applicant will restructure the roof and remove the c.1940 
improvements. The partial demolition of the c.1940s improvements is necessary 
in order to restore the original porch. The existing porch is non-contributory 
 
14. The applicant is proposing to remove and replace the wood windows on the 
sunporch. Staff finds that this porch was building c.1930, but enclosed in the 
1950s. The proposed changes will not damage or destroy the exterior 
architectural features of the subject property which are compatible with the 
character of the historic site. 
 
15. The applicant will remove two (2) existing non-historic doors on the house—
the wood front door and a wood door on the sunporch. The proposed demolition 
of the front door is necessary to restore the original door and the removal of the 
door on the sunporch will not damage or destroy the exterior architectural 
features of the subject property which are compatible with the character of the 
historic site.  There are no historic windows remaining on the house. The 
applicant proposes to remove the existing non-historic vinyl, wood, and 
glassblock windows as well as the wood windows on the c.1950 sunporch. Staff 
finds that the removal of the existing non-historic windows are necessary in order 
to restore the original wood windows on the c.1900 house. The new windows on 
the c.1950 sunporch will not damage or destroy the exterior architectural features 
of the subject property which are compatible with the character of the historic 
site. 
 
16. The applicant will maintain the boarded appearance of the window openings 
on the Crescent Tram façade of the barn. On the upper level, the applicant will 
replace the existing second story door with a new window opening. New window 
openings will be constructed on the south elevation of the reconstruction barn, 
beyond the midpoint and below the street level of Crescent Tram. Staff finds that 
the proposed changes will not damage or destroy the exterior features of the 
subject property which are compatible with the character of the site, nor will they 
detract from the historic structure or its historical significance. 
 
17. The applicant will remove the historic barn door on the Crescent Tram façade 
of the barn and the historic four-panel wood service door on the south elevation; 
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these will be restored as a veneer on the reconstructed barn. On the lower level 
of the south elevation, the applicant will be installing a new French door, located 
beneath the street level of Crescent Tram. The partial demolition of the two 
historic doors is necessary for the renovation and reconstruction of the c.1907 
barn. The new French doors will not impact the historical significance of the barn 
or its architectural integrity. 
 
18. The applicant will replace the existing rubble stone foundation of the c.1907 
barn with a new concrete foundation. The partial demolition is required for the 
renovation and reconstruction of the c.1907 barn.   
 
Conclusions of Law – 823 Norfolk Avenue                                                                 
 
1. The proposal complies with the Land Management Code requirements 
pursuant to the HR-M District and regarding historic structure deconstruction and 
reconstruction. 
2. The proposal meets the criteria for relocation pursuant to LMC 15-11-15. 
Reconstruction of the Historic Building and/or Structure on a Landmark Site. 
         
Conditions of Approval – 823 Norfolk Avenue 
 
1. Final building plans and construction details shall reflect substantial 
compliance with the HDDR proposal stamped in on April 12, 2016. Any changes, 
modifications, or deviations from the approved design that have not been 
approved by the Planning and Building Departments may result in a stop work 
order.  
 
2. Where the historic exterior materials cannot be repaired, they will be replaced 
with materials that match the original in all respects: scale, dimension, texture, 
profile, material and finish. Prior to replacement, the applicant shall demonstrate 
to the Historic Preservation Planner that the materials are no longer safe and/or 
serviceable and cannot be repaired to a safe and/or serviceable condition. 
 
3. Should the applicant’s structural engineer find that the existing roof structure of 
the house cannot be sistered with new structural members following additional 
interior demolition, the applicant shall provide a structural engineering report to 
the Planning and Building Departments for review prior to completing any 
demolition and reconstruction of the historic roof. 
 
4. Should the applicant’s structural engineer find that the existing roof structure of 
the porch cannot be sistered with new structural members following additional 
interior demolition, the applicant shall provide a structural engineering report to 
the Planning and Building Departments for review prior to completing any 
demolition and reconstruction of the historic roof. 
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5. Should the applicant uncover historic window and door openings that were not 
documented at the time of the Historic Preservation Board’s review, the applicant 
shall schedule a site visit with the Planning Department and determine if the 
window or door opening should be restored. Any physical evidence of lost 
historic window and door openings shall be documented to the satisfaction of the 
Preservation Planner, regardless of plans for restoration. 
 
6. Should the applicant find that the severity of the deterioration or material 
defects require replacement of the barn door, the door shall be reconstructed as 
a veneer and match the existing in design, dimension, texture, material, and 
finish. 
 
7. The siding on the barn shall not be painted. The final treatment of the siding 
shall retain its rustic quality to the satisfaction of the Historic Preservation 
Planner and Planning Director.  
 
 
WORK SESSION – Discussion item only, no action taken 
 
Discussion as requested by the Historic Preservation Board of Historic 
Preservation Terms used in the application of the Historic District Guidelines 
for projects: Compatibility, Subordinate, Complementary, as defined in the 
General Plan, Land Management Code and/or the Historic District Guidelines. 
 
Planner Grahn reported that in meetings when the HPB was discussing the 
Design Guidelines there was concern over words such as compatible, 
subordinate, complementary in terms of what they mean and whether the 
definitions were clear. She noted that Planning Tech, Ashley Scarff, had 
researched other cities to find out what they say about those terms and whether 
or not Park City needs to amend the definitions.   
 
Planning Tech Scraff reviewed the information she had researched on 
compatible, subordinate and complimentary.   
 
Compatibility – Ms. Scarff stated that she first looked at how Park City currently 
defines Compatibility.  The General Plan defines it as a relationship between the 
historic structure and its possible additions or infill development in the 
surrounding area.   
 
The Staff report contained a list of specific aspects of compatibility.  Ms. Scarff 
stressed that the new addition or infill development should be seen as a product 
of their own time and not mimic the historic construction.  Ms. Scarff stated that 
the LMC defines visual compatibility, which is separate and does not necessarily 
relate to historic structures or historic districts.  It is defined as a function of 
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maintaining and enhancing the surrounding contexts by applying designs that 
relate to one another.   
 
Ms. Scarff stated that she had looked for other definitions of Compatibility.  The 
APA’s Planner Dictionary highlights Compatibility as meaning that the 
development fits in with its surrounding context.  Savannah’s definition said 
Compatibility is measured by consistent application of accepted guidelines and 
standards.  Denver uses strong language when speaking to the function of 
Compatibility, saying that the purpose is to prevent adverse effects on the area 
with non-compatible development.     
 
Ms. Scarff referred to a table on page 206 of the Staff report that showed the 
indicators of compatibility she found from Breckenridge, Aspen, Savannah and 
Denver by looking through their Historic District Design Guidelines.  Ms. Scarff 
requested that the HPB discuss whether the HPB finds that any of these 
additional indicators of compatibility should be added to Park City’s definitions.   
Planner Grahn stated that if the Board decided to add it to the definitions it would 
come back as an item on the regular agenda with amended definitions for their 
review.       
 
Director Erickson asked Planning Tech Scarff to re-read Denver’s definition of 
Compatibility.  Ms. Scarff read, ―The ability of alterations and new designs to be 
located in or near historic properties and districts without adverse effect.  Director 
Erickson thought the key clause was ―without adverse effect‖.  He noted that the 
Staff liked that definition because it help to describe what it is not as well as what 
it is.  
 
Board Member Stephens asked if the Planning Department encounters situations 
where they do not have enough teeth when plans are submitted.  He could see 
how ―not having adverse effect‖ would provide a broad statement to help in 
reviewing designs. Planner Grahn stated that as they revise the Design 
Guidelines it would be helpful if they could create a term for Compatibility that 
could be referenced in the Guidelines.  At the same time, as they revise the 
Guidelines they are looking for way to achieve compatible design that would not 
have an adverse effect.   
 
Director Erickson remarked that finding compatibility is particularly difficult to 
apply compatibility to new construction and the ongoing debate of how far away 
new architecture should move from the historic structures.  Mr. Erickson noted 
that the Denver definition goes on to say that ―Compatibility refers to the 
sensitivity of the development proposal in maintaining the character and context 
of historic properties and districts‖.  He thought that language might be farther 
than they wanted to go, but it would help the Staff in dealing with contemporary 
design in historic neighborhoods.    
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Board Member Stephens stated that he would not want to push the design 
community towards duplicating.  Director Erickson agreed, noting that the 
Planning Department pushes hard against that.  Mr. Stephen believed there was 
a balance between something being totally compatible and having adverse 
effect, but still bring in characteristics of the historic neighborhood, along with 
contemporary interpretations.  Director Erickson stated that they want the new 
buildings to be true to themselves without destroying the compatibility of the new 
building with the old buildings.  He noted that all four of the cities Ms. Scarff 
benchmarked in her report have the same story about neighborhood character, 
mass and scale, location, height, rhythm, rhythm of windows and other things.  It 
is consistent with the photographic exercise the HPB went through a few months 
earlier where they looked at various buildings and discussed which ones 
appeared to fit the guidelines and which ones did not. 
 
Board Member Stephens used the example of three or four adjacent lots with the 
same architect. Each design on its own meets the definitions and the guidelines 
but all of them together do not pick up the rhythm and differences of the 
architecture that was built in Old Town.  He asked if changing the definition would 
help address that issue. Planner Grahn replied that the Guidelines for new 
construction helps prevent the duplication. They have been working with the 
architects to make sure that does not happen. She did not believe that 
strengthening the definition would address that issue.   
 
Planner Turpen stated that historically all the houses were not identical and the 
Staff uses the streetscape to show that identical designs are not compatible with 
the rhythm of the street.   
 
Board Member Stephens liked the suggestion to at least add the ability of 
alterations and new designs to be located in or near historic properties and 
districts without adverse effect.  At a minimum, he could see where that language 
would be helpful. 
 
Planner Grahn asked if there was Board consensus for Denver’s definition and to 
include that language to strengthen Park City’s definition.  Board Member Hewett 
liked the definition.  Board Member Holmgren noted that it was the only definition 
that mentioned parking.   
 
Subordinate – Planning Tech Scarff noted that the General Plan refers to 
subordinate design as ―additions or new construction that is visually contiguous 
to a historic structure yet reinforces the visual dominance of the historic 
structure‖.  She stated that the only direct measurement in the General Plan is 
square footage.  Ms. Scarff stated that definitions from other communities were 
similar to Park City.  Breckenridge discusses building height and building length.  
Aspen mentions mass and scale.  Savannah says that additions should not 
obscure or remove significant character defining features from the historic 
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structure.  Denver mentions height, degree of setback, simplicity of design, and 
that the historic structure should be perceived as the prominent feature.  
 
Ms. Scarff asked if the HPB finds that any of these additional indicators of 
subordinate should be considered in the Design Guidelines.  
 
Board Member Stephens asked what issue the Planning Department has 
encountered with the current definition in trying to encourage good historic 
design and good infill.   Planner Grahn stated that the challenge are the large lots 
that can accommodate a large footprint and the massive additions on smaller 
historic houses.  One of the biggest complaints from the public is how the 
addition is subordinate.  She stated that while the Guidelines cannot control how 
much square footage someone can add to their house, the mass of the structure 
can be broken up so it is perceived to be smaller and more consistent with the 
historic building and it makes the addition more complementary and compatible.  
Planner Grahn stated that one of the struggles with subordinate his how to keep 
the addition from overwhelming the historic house.   
 
Director Erickson stated that if the Staff would offer a rigorous way to handle 
those situation, they would combine bullet point #2 of Aspen with the only bullet 
point of Savannah in the table on page 208.  He thought that combination would 
give the most power between the two.  Director Erickson noted that the approval 
authority for the Design Guidelines comes through the HPB and then goes to the 
City Council.   
 
Assistant City Attorney McLean advised that the more concrete they make the 
language the easier it is to enforce.  The Guidelines should be definitive enough 
that the owners have a clear expectation of what they can and cannot do.   
 
Board Member Hewett also liked the third bullet from Aspen, ―Historic resource 
must be visually dominant‖.   Director Erickson agreed.   
 
Board Member Stephens questioned the second bullet point for Aspen.  Park 
City has very small houses and there is an expectation that people should be 
able to make them livable.  Director Erickson understood his point.  Because the 
houses are small, ―a modest addition‖ might not be the correct wording.  Mr. 
Stephens used the earlier item for reconstruction at 823 Norfolk to explain his 
point.  
 
Mr. Stephens believed the first line of the General Plan was better language than 
any of the others.  He read, ―Subordinate design refers to additions of new 
constructions that are visually contiguous to a historic structure yet reinforces the 
visual dominance of the historic structure‖.   He was comfortable with the current 
definition.  Director Erickson stated that the language from the General Plan 
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should be added into the Design Guidelines to make sure it has the regulatory 
teeth they needed.  The Board concurred. 
 
Complementary – Planning Tech Scarff noted that the Design Guidelines use the 
work Complementary but it is not defined.  She found this similar situation in all 
the other cities that were surveyed.  They use the word complement but it is not 
directly defined.  Ms. Scarff stated that complementary design is a result of 
compatible design.  Therefore, most of the indicators are the same.   
 
Planner Grahn noted that the diagram on page 208 of the Staff report that was 
taken from a book on how to write Design Guidelines.  Director Erickson asked if 
the diagram was helpful in the discussion about Complementary.  He noted that 
the diagram could be added into the Design Guidelines.   
 
Board Member Hewett did not understand the diagram for inappropriate because 
there is no way to avoid the extra space between structures.  Planner Grahn 
believed it was for cities that do not maximize their footprint.  It could also be 
where the house is located on the lot.  She thought the diagram showed an 
example of intentionally creating a gap by pushing the structure to one side.   
 
Planner Grahn stated that as they look at sidebars to include in the Design 
Guideline revisions, she suggested a sidebar about what it means to be 
complementary or indicators of compatible; listing out mass and scale, rhythm 
and patterning.  She thought it might be helpful to applicants. 
 
Board Member Hewett thought showing diagram examples would also be helpful.   
 
Chair White suggested that they address the fact that a new addition or a new 
house should not take the focus away from the existing historic structures.  Board 
Member Hewett thought it was addressed in the language,  
―Historic resource must be visually dominant‖.  Chair White thought the new 
addition should stand on its own but not detract from the historic.   Director 
Erickson believed it went back to the term of differential.  Board Member 
Stephens stated that it also goes back to compatibility if they add the sentence 
that it does not create adverse effect.  Chair White agreed that they were all 
connected.  Director Erickson suggested that the Staff could craft language for 
Complementary that included the definition of subordinate and compatible.   
 
Planner Grahn stated that the Staff would discuss it and come back with 
definitions, sidebars, or some other way to present this information in the 
Guidelines for the HPB to review.   
 
Board Member Hewett liked the diagram examples from Denver; however, she 
suggested that they use the examples from the Utah Preservation book to the 
examples are more Utah oriented.  



Historic Preservation Board Meeting 

May 4, 2016 

 

 

20 

 
Chair White closed the work session and returned to the regular agenda.                      
 
 
2. Design Guideline Revisions- Staff recommends that the Historic 

Preservation Board take public comment on the proposed changes to the 
Design Guidelines for Park City’s Historic Districts and Historically 
Significant Buildings. Specific Guidelines B. Primary Structures will be 
reviewed for: Roofs, Exterior Walls, Foundation, Doors, Windows, Gutters 
and Downspouts, Chimneys and Stovepipes, Porches, Architectural 
Features, Mechanical Systems, Utility Systems, and Service Equipment, 
Paint and Color; Additions to Primary Structures will be reviewed for: 
Protection for Historic Structures and Sites, Transitional Elements, 
General Compatibility, Scenario 1: Basement Addition Without a Garage, 
Scenario 2: Basement Addition with a Garage, Decks, Balconies and Roof 
Decks; H. Accessory Structures; Sidebars will be reviewed for: Fencing in 
Old Town, How to Case a Window, Why Preserving Historic Siding is 
Recommended, Why Preserving Original Siding is Recommended, Why 
Preserving Original Windows is Recommended. The Board will provide 
specific amendments to be made to the document if necessary; and make 
a recommendation to City Council (Council review will be after the entire 
Guidelines are reviewed by the HPB)     (Application GI-13-00222) 

 
Planner Grahn noted that the discussion this evening would be primary 
structures, additions to primary structures, and accessory buildings, both new 
and historic.  She noted that last Fall the HPB discussed what it meant to be 
compatible.  They did a visual analysis and looked at pictures of existing 
structures in terms of what works and what does not.  From that feedback and 
the Guidelines proposed at that time, the Staff crafted the Design Guidelines 
being presented this evening.   
 
Planner Grahn stated that based on past comments the Staff decided to include 
picture to show some of their challenges.  She asked if the Board found that 
helpful.  The Board liked the idea and wanted the Staff to keep including pictures.  
 
Planner Grahn commented on roofs.  The major issue and downfall with the 
current guidelines is that there is not enough was being done to address cricket, 
saddle, snow guard devices, which are common roof features in Park City.  
Another challenge they often see are dormers.  She referred to photos on page 
170 of the Staff report.  Planner Grahn stated that an over-sized dormer detracts 
from a historic building and they do not want to be encouraging adding cupolas.    
 
Board Member Stephens noted that on shed dormers there is pressure to have 
the shed go right up to the very pitch of the roof.  He thought it was awkward and 
did not look subordinate.  He thought all dormers should be less than the main 
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ridge.  He used an example of a house on Swede Alley where the dormer goes 
out almost past the wall plane.  He suggested requiring the dormer to be at least 
12‖ below the roof pitch or some other requirement to keep it subordinate.  
 
Planner Grahn drafted a proposed Guideline.  ―New dormers shall at a minimum 
be one foot lower than the main ridge line of the structure and shall not extend to 
the wall plane of the level below.‖  Mr. Stephens was unsure whether that would 
work in terms of construction.  Planner Grahn offered to work on the language for 
their review.  Chair White thought the dormers should not come out farther than 
at least the main wall.  Mr. Stephens agreed.  
 
Board Member Stephens referred to the solar panels and asked what they meant 
by ―flush‖.   Planner Grahn clarified that it should not be flush with the surface but 
they do not want it stacked up so high that it is visible.  Director Erickson 
suggested ―parallel to the roof plane‖.  Planner Turpen noted that the term flush 
already exists in the language and the Staff has been successful enforcing it as 
stated.  Planner Grahn clarified that the red underlines and cross outs was new 
language.  Everything else was existing language.   
 
Board Member Holmgren asked if metal roofs are prohibited.  Planner Grahn 
replied that metal roofs are allowed but they cannot be reflective.  Board Member 
Hewett had the same thought because metal roofs were not included.  Planner 
Grahn offered to add language stating that asphalt shingles and metal roofs are 
encouraged.  She noted that the current language says that metal roofs should 
be neutral and muted and the material should not be reflective.  The intent was to 
clarify that language.     
 
Board Member Stephens stated that on historic homes they are very methodical 
about making sure everyone does the windows a certain way, keeping the front 
doors and door openings the same, and the siding.  However, there is no 
consistency for the roofing material.   Planner Grahn stated that the Staff had that 
discussion with the preservation consultant because historically wood shingles 
were used.  An asphalt shield tries to depict a wood shingle but it lacks the 
thickness and texture.  Another option is a metal roof.  Planner Grahn noted that 
roofing lasts 20 or 30 years, but these materials do get replaced because of the 
wear and tear.  
 
Board Member Stephens questioned why they would not encourage cedar 
shingles on new additions and new construction.  Chair White noted that the 
Building Department does not allow cedar shingles.  Mr. Stephens stated that it is 
allowed, but the Building Department requires a fire retardant cedar shingle.  
Chair White pointed out that cedar shingles are discouraged in subdivisions.  Mr. 
Stephens clarified that he was talking about historic homes; not subdivisions.    
 



Historic Preservation Board Meeting 

May 4, 2016 

 

 

22 

Director Erickson offered to pursue the issue with the Building Department.  He 
suggested adding language stating that wood shingles in the historic context may 
be used as approved by the Building Official.  If the Building Department and the 
Fire Department are comfortable with it, it could be included in the Design 
Guidelines.   The Board agreed.   
 
Planner Grahn commented on exterior walls.  She stated that this section already 
exists in the Design Guidelines and language was added for clarification.  
Current loopholes make it hard for the Staff to defend.   Specifically, they added 
clarification for the maintenance of existing historic materials and talked more 
about appropriate replacement materials.   
 
The Board had no comments or further discussion on exterior walls.  
 
Planner Grahn commented on foundations and an issue that occurs frequently 
that the Staff would like to avoid.  She explained that when new foundations are 
added the concrete should not extend beyond the wall plane of the historic 
house.  Planner Grahn noted that even though the house can be raised to feet to 
put in the foundation, two feet of concrete is a lot to look at.  It helps when it is 
regraded and the visibility of concrete is minimal because it keeps the 
relationship of when the historic house was sitting directly on the dirt.  Planner 
Grahn stated that the Staff had made changes as reflected in the redlines 
beginning on page 173 of the Staff report, to help explain that the grade needs to 
be returned to an approximate location to maintain that relationship.  
 
Board Member Stephens asked if this was where in the Guidelines they talk 
about raising the structure no more than two-feet for a foundation.  Planner 
Grahn answered yes, and noted that it was addressed in the crossed out B3.1 on 
page 173.  Mr. Stephens asked if there were exceptions to that rule.  Planner 
Grahn replied that the Staff had discussed a solid two-feet; however, it was 
pointed out that there may be circumstances when it might be necessary to raise 
it a few inches more.  With that in mind, they did not want to require a variance or 
put the Staff in the position of having to measure it.  For that reason, the inserted 
the word ―generally‖ in case there are exception circumstances.   
 
Board Member Stephens used the example of the Barn.  There is no relationship 
to the barn and the road because the road was raised up.  It was not a result of 
anything that the property owner did.  He provided other examples to explain his 
point and asked how those situations would fit with the Guidelines.  Planner 
Grahn agreed that some houses are buried in holes because the grade of the 
road was changed significantly.  However, there is also the concern about 
National Register eligibility.  On Landmark structures if the foundation raises it to 
the road and there is three or four feet of foundation showing, it would be an 
issue for the National Register.  Planner Turpen stated that she dealt with houses 
on Norfolk where the road was raised six feet and the house was buried.  It was 
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before raising of a structure was approved by the HPB.  Under the current 
process, it is now approved by the HPB based on conditions presented by the 
applicant.  She assumed that a condition to go over two feet would be considered 
a unique circumstance.   
 
Director Erickson believed the anomalies would come from modern time road 
reconstruction.  He thought the Staff could draft the language for conditions 
where roads have been raised or lowered.  Director Erickson thought it should be 
clear that no more than two feet of wall should be exposed except in those 
situations, and the appropriate material must be used.  Director Erickson 
reported that the HPB would be seeing a Code change for historic homes that 
are further below the existing road than the 35 feet allows.  He noted that some 
house on Ontario are 45 feet below the road and there is no way to do historic 
restoration or new additions on those homes without varying that height.  He 
thought they could come up with other anomalies besides roads, but they should 
be specific.                    
 
Board Member Stephens agreed that they needed a way to handle those 
circumstances where the two feet does not work.  He thought two feet of visible 
foundation was still significant. 
 
Chair White stated that he did not like the look of concrete, but sometimes it is 
necessary.   He asked if they could adjust the final grade reduce the amount of 
concrete.  
 
Planner Grahn stated that according to the LMC the existing grade around the 
periphery of the structure can be changed up to four feet.  That was the reason 
for adding Guidelines that address regrading the site to minimize the amount of 
visible concrete.  
 
Board Member Stephens recalled a requirement of six inches away from grade 
for any wood that is not treated.  In his opinion, that means six inches of 
concrete.  Chair White remarked that grading was the best way to resolve that 
issue.   Board Member Stephens referred to the visual anchor around the bottom 
of the house that is missing when a house is set on a slab of concrete.  It needs 
to feel like the house is anchored and he suggested that they include that in the 
Design Guidelines because it makes the concrete subservient to the rest of the 
house.   
 
Planner Turpen commented on door.  She stated that Staff upgraded the existing 
Guidelines to add clarity and consistency throughout the document.  They also 
added additional Guidelines specifically related to appropriate restoration of 
historic door openings, paying particular attention to determining what the historic 
door configuration might have been; when it is appropriate to replace a door; 
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maintaining historic doors even if they are no longer functional; and adding new 
door openings on secondary facades.   
 
The Board has no comments or further discussion regarding doors.                    
 
Planner Grahn commented on windows.  She stated that the Staff has been 
diligent about making sure when windows are removed on a historic house that 
wood windows go back in their place.  Planner Grahn thought it was important to 
be clear about making sure they are true divided glass.  The shadow lines 
created by the window adds a lot to the historic integrity of the house.  This was 
the reason for having detailed Guidelines about keeping the same number of 
glass panes, the inappropriateness of snap-in muntins, and where to put new 
window openings.   
 
Board Member Stephens understood that they were allowing an aluminum 
cladded wood window.  Planner Grahn clarified that they allow aluminum clad on 
the additions and a basement foundation, but the window must be wood on the 
historic house.    
 
Chair White asked if the simulated divided lights are acceptable because they 
have a bar in between the glass with wood on either side.  Planner Grahn 
thought it would be acceptable as long as the wood is on the exterior of the glass 
and not within the interior.  Chair White clarified that he was not talking about a 
snap-in grid.  She stated that the issue is with the flat surface of the muntin. 
 
Board Member Hewett asked when stained glass came about and whether they 
need to go back prior to that time for historic houses.  Planner Grahn explained 
that Park City is unusual because there were leaded glass windows on the front 
windows of the more ornate houses.  However, she did not believe the churches 
generally had stained glass.  Planner Grahn stated that the stained glass on the 
blue Church on Park Avenue was added in the 1980s.  Most of the stained glass 
they see around town was added later.  There is very little historic stained glass, 
if any.   
 
Planner Turpen commented on gutters and downspouts.  She noted that this was 
a new section with only one Guideline. They have been getting different 
interpretations of gutters and it has been difficult for the Staff to tell people what 
they should look like.  The Staff drafted a Guideline regarding the architectural 
details of gutters and also that they need to drain away from the historic house.   
 
Board Member Holmgren recalled a previous issue about rain barrels.  Director 
Erickson stated that the Staff was looking at addressing rain barrels, but not 
related to gutters and downspout.  People are asking to do rain barrels and the 
City is not regulating them at this point unless they are placed in the side yard 
setbacks.  Planner Turpen remarked that rain barrels would probably be 
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addressed in the mechanical and utilities systems and service equipment 
section.   Planner Grahn stated that the Secretary of Interior compiled a list of 
sustainable guidelines that encourage rain barrels, native vegetation, etc.  Since 
the Guidelines apply to both new construction and historic houses, she 
suggested adding a chapter that specifically addresses those issues.    
 
Planner Grahn commented on chimneys and stovepipes, which was also a new 
section. The Staff has noticed that a of the structures have either lost their 
historic chimney, it is in disrepair, it has been covered up with Portland cement 
which breaks apart any historic brick, or new chimneys are being added that are 
out of scale and not the right material.  Planner Grahn stated that this new 
chapter focuses on preserving chimneys and, wherever possible, replacing or 
reusing the historic stovepipes.       
 
The Board had no comments or further discussion on chimneys and stovepipes. 
 
Planner Turpen commented on porches.  She noted that currently there are no 
Guidelines for porches which makes it difficult for the Staff to enforce.  The Staff 
recommended adding Guidelines related to the importance of maintaining 
porches, restoration of porches despite their poor condition, materials of porches, 
reconstruction of porches that have been lost, safety upgrades, and 
ornamentation details.   
 
Board Member Stephens asked if this section addresses materials for decking on 
a porch.  Planner Turpen replied that the language talks about substitute decking 
materials.  It allows fiber cement or similar materials as long as it retains a 
minimum of 50% recycled material.  A requirement is that it would not be seen 
from the public right-of-way.  Mr. Stephens was not comfortable with what they 
were proposing for a historic front porch of a historic house.  Mr. Stephens was 
unsure how they could allow plastic materials on a visible front porch and prohibit 
it on the hand railings.  Planner Turpen was willing to delete that language if 
there was Board consensus. 
 
Planner Grahn stated that Architectural Features was also a new section.  The 
intent is to make sure they do not lose the eaves, the brackets, cornices.  There 
is very little architectural ornamentation on most of the historic houses, but when 
it does exist they need to be cognizant to make sure it is retained because it 
adds character to the historic sites.   
 
The Board had no comments or further discussion regarding architectural 
features. 
 
Planner Turpen commented on mechanical systems.  This section already exists 
and language was added for clarification.  She thought rain barrels could be 
regulated under old B.6.2 in this section.   
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Board Member Hewett referred to the language, ―roof mounted mechanical 
and/or utility equipment shall be screened and minimally visualized from the 
primary public right-of-way.‖ She thought they should put the period after 
visualized and delete the rest of the sentence because it should also be 
minimized for the people up above and not just from the right-of-way.    
 
Director Erickson suggested adding language stating that rooftop mechanical 
equipment is generally discouraged on historic houses.  If it is a necessity it 
needs to be screened in all three dimensions.   The Board was comfortable with 
that language. 
 
Planner Grahn commented on paint color, and noted that it was a contentious 
issue.  She stated that paint color is not regulated by the Design Guidelines.  
When the HPB did the visual analysis, they noticed that the historic house stood 
out when the addition to the house was painted a different color.  That was the 
reason for adding suggestions to be considered.  Planner Grahn remarked that 
the trend of using barn wood was becoming popular, but it does not belong on a 
historic house.  The intent is to make sure people are not painting stone, brick or 
other materials that should not be painted.  
 
The Board had no comments or discussion regarding paint color. 
 
Planner Turpen commented on additions to primary structures.  She noted that 
these Guidelines came before the HPB in October and November, and what was 
presented the Staff report were the revisions the Board had suggested.  Planner 
Turpen stated that a lot of times additions are overpowering.  As they went 
through the Guidelines they talked about ways to make the addition separate 
from the historic house.  Planner Turpen noted that clarification was added to the 
existing Guidelines, as well as quantified how they design the scale of an 
addition and its transitional element.  The goal is to scale down the transition 
element to make it compatible in terms of smaller modules that are consistent 
with the scale of the historic structure.   
 
Chair White referred to the yellow house at 1119 Park Avenue and noted that the 
addition appears to be quite a bit forward of the historic house.  Planner Turpen 
stated that it was an existing non-conforming garage. The garage was 
maintained and the owner was able to keep it.  She pointed out that if the owner 
proposed a garage in that location today, it would not be allowed.  Chair White 
believed everything above it appeared to be forward of the historic house.  
Planner Turpen offered to drive by and look at it.   
 
Planner Turpen commented on general compatibility and noted that Guidelines 
were added to address the fact that additions should be subordinate and 
compatible. 
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Planner Turpen commented on basement additions without a garage.  She noted 
that clarification was added and some of the words were changed to be 
consistent with other altered words throughout the document.  She noted that the 
same applied to basement additions with a garage.   
 
Planner Grahn noted that decks was also a new section.  They looked at other 
cities to see how they handled decks.  Planner Grahn stated that the intent is to 
make sure the whole front yard does not become a deck.  How the deck is 
attached is important so it does not damage the historic structure.  The deck 
needs to stay subordinate.  She noted that fiber cement or plastic wood 
composite is allowed because it is a new addition.  She was willing to remove it 
from this section if the Board wanted.  Board Member Stephens was not opposed 
because per the Guidelines the deck could not be visible from the street.     
       
Planner Turpen commented on roof decks and balconies.  They only added 
clarification on the design and location to make sure they are subordinate to the 
historic structure.  Planner Grahn explained that the Staff has had a lot of 
requests for a transition element that goes almost to the ridge of the historic 
house roof, but they also want a balcony on top.  The railing looks like a widow’s 
walk on top of the roof ridge and that is not appropriate.    
 
Planner Grahn commented on historic accessory structures.  The language was 
revised to say they should be preserved.  Additional language gives direction to 
look towards the primary structure for specific guidelines.  Planner Grahn 
referred to new accessory structures and noted that the intent is to make sure 
they stay subordinate and do not overwhelm the historic house.     
 
The Board had no further questions or discussion.  Planner Grahn stated that 
edits would be made to these proposed Guidelines based on the comments this 
evening.  She asked if the HPB wanted to see the final version before the Staff 
forwards a recommendation to the City Council.  The Board preferred to see the 
final version before it goes to City Council.  
 
Director Erickson stated that the Planning and Preservation team have had 
discussion and these Guidelines were mainly designed for historic residential 
structures.  The reason was to make sure they maintain the integrity of the 
existing historic structures before they move on with issues of new construction.  
Director Erickson noted that new construction is more impactful to the 
neighborhood, but they need to protect the historic structures first.   
 
Director Erickson asked where they were in this year-long process.  Planner 
Grahn replied that it was slightly off schedule but not significant.  She explained 
that currently the Design Guidelines are broken up for either historic sites or new 
construction, which was not helpful to the Staff.  Since the Guidelines were being 
revised, the Staff thought it was better to do the Design Guidelines for historic 
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residential and for historic commercial and send it to the City Council to approve 
those Guidelines through a resolution.  As the Council conducts that review, the 
Staff and HPB could work on Guidelines for new construction for residential infill 
and commercial infill, and recommend that the City Council adopt those through 
a second resolution.   
 
Planner Grahn outlined the time frame moving forward.  In June they will review 
the last edits with the HPB as well as any sidebars to be incorporated.  They 
should be ready to review and edit the commercial guidelines in July.  The goal is 
to go to the City Council in August or September with the Guidelines for historic 
buildings.  They should be done revising the Guidelines for new construction by 
the end of the year.   
 
Boards Member Stephens asked for an update on the barn construction.  
Planner Grahn replied that they were moving forward with a building permit.  
Planner Turpen reported that she was assigned to their building permit this week 
and timing would depend on when they can get approvals.  Mr. Stephens asked 
if there was any resolution on the materials they were using for the trusses 
inside.  Planner Grahn understood that they decided on using steel.  Planner 
Turpen whether Mr. Stephen’s comments from the last meeting had been taken 
to the City Council or whether that meeting was still pending.   
 
Assistant City Attorney McLean recalled that a Staff report went to the City 
Council requesting the funding and there was a lot of discussion about steel work 
that would create flames work near the barn.  Planner Turpen would ask Matt 
Twombley if the HPB’s comments had been conveyed to the City Council.  Ms. 
McLean stated that the Staff would follow up and if there is a Staff report and 
minutes from a City Council meeting they could send those to the Board for 
discussion at the next meeting.  
 
Chair White opened the public hearing on the Design Guidelines. 
 
There were no comments. 
 
Chair White closed the public hearing.     
 
Planner Grahn outlined the various ways the Staff has made themselves 
available to the public and the public outreach they have done to keep the public 
informed.   However, they have had very little public response.  Board Member 
Holmgren asked if it was published in the paper.  Planner Grahn answered no, 
and offered to look into it.  Director Erickson noted that it has been announced on 
the radio during their interviews.  He asked the Board members to tell people if 
they have the opportunity.                                                 
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The meeting adjourned at 7:38 p.m.    
 
 
Approved by   
  David White, Chair 
  Historic Preservation Board 
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